POLTONHALL AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD AT 7.30PM ON 8 AUGUST 2018

Present:
J Aitchison (Chair), F Warner, A Munro, and D West

 

Attending:
Cllrs D Milligan, PC A Juchniewicz, Mr & Mrs B Cunningham, 


J Cameron, K Wightman, A Young, R Ferguson
Apologies       A Thomson, S Waterston, Cllrs D Alexander and J Lay Douglas,   

                       PC J Cassidy, J Bernard, E Spence and S-J Reid



1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1   JA welcomed everyone to the meeting.

2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 13 June 2018 and Matters Arising

2.1
Minutes were approved.  Proposed by AM and seconded by DW
3.
Finance Report

3.1     Statement of Account as at 8 August 2018






          Bank                               Cash

B/F                                                               487.16                             0.00

Expenditure:

Balance to Poltonhall Galaday                      50.00

Scottish Traffic Commissioner                        6.00         

Total Bank and cash                                    431.16

4.  
Secretary Report

4.1
FW reported on a meeting held on 20 June 2018 at Midlothian Council Offices about the continuation of Christmas lights across Midlothian.  Funding for Christmas 2018 lights had been withdrawn and communities were being asked to raise the necessary funds to ensure there would be displays across the towns and villages in Midlothian. Each community council laws provided with the costs required to be found in their respective communities to ensure the lights would go ahead this year.  PDCC would have to find £825.  All community councils were asked to respond to Ricky Moffat by the end of July as he would be providing a report to Midlothian Council in August on the details of the responses received for Council consideration.  PDCC were granted an extension for reply until 9 August to enable members to consider the issues.  It was agreed Ricky Moffat would be advised that PDCC were unable to find the necessary funds for Christmas lights at Poltonhall.        action: FW
5.
Police Report 
During the month of June and July 2018 in the beat area BD01 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 121 recorded crimes reported, of which 66 were solved (55% solvency).  During this time period, there were 714 calls to Police Scotland. 
INCIDENTS OF NOTE

On Thursday the 6th of June a youth stole goods from within the Co-op, High Street. 
On Friday the 7th of June a window was smashed by youths at a property on Dickson Grove. Police enquiries are ongoing.
On Friday the 7th of June a 2 men aged 16 and 19 years old were charged after carrying out an assault and behaving in a threatening and abusive manner within a premises on the High Street.
On Saturday the 8th of June a 58 year old male was charged with having no insurance or MOT on his vehicle at Hawthornden Avenue.

Overnight between Saturday the 8th and Sunday the 9th of June a property was entered at Castell Maynes Crescent and a number of high value items stolen. Police enquiries are ongoing.
About 2pm on Wednesday the 13th of June a man stole a quantity of alcohol from Co-operative. Police enquiries are ongoing.
About 11am on Friday the 15th of June fake currency was used at a premises at Dalhousie Place.
Overnight between Friday the 15th and Saturday the 16th of June a vehicles wing mirror was damaged whilst parked up on Castell Maynes Avenue.
About 5pm on Sunday the 17th of June 2 men ages 16 and 18 years old were traced on Moorfoot View on possession of quantities of drugs. Both were issued recordable police warnings.
About 9pm on Sunday the 17th of June a woman stole a quantity of alcohol from the Co-operative.
On Monday the 18th of June a 15 year old boy was charged after attempting to steal goods from the Co-operative.
About 7pm on Monday the 18th of June a silver Renault car parked on De Quincey Road was damaged and the paintwork scratched on both sides. Police enquiries are ongoing.
On Tuesday the 19th of June a 24 year old man was arrested after causing a disturbance at an address on Rosewell Road.
On Thursday the 21st of June a search warrant was executed at an address on Dobbies Road and a quantity of drugs recovered from within. Police enquiries are ongoing. 
About 7.30pm on Wednesday the 27th of June a 47 year old man was traced driving a car whilst under the influence of alcohol on Dundas Street. He has been reported for various road traffic offences.
About 1am on Sunday the 1st of July a 20 year old man was arrested and charged after damaging several parked vehicles on Dalhousie Road West and being found by police in a drunk and incapable state.
About 10:30pm on Sunday 1st of July a 46 year old man was arrested and charged with several road traffic offences after being caught speeding on Rosewell Road, failing to stop and driving whilst disqualified. 
Between 9:30pm on Sunday the 1st of July and 6am on Monday the 2nd of July several windows at Lasswade Centre were damaged. Police enquiries are ongoing. 
About 8am on Wednesday the 11th of July occupiers of a property at Waugh Path discovered that unknown person(s) had entered their property and a number of items stolen from within. 
On Friday the 13th of July a 17 year old woman was charged with a number of road traffic offences as well as drugs offences after failing to stop for police and being pursued through the Bonnyrigg area. A report has been submitted to the Procurator Fiscal.
About 2.45am on Saturday the 14th of July occupiers at a property on Waverley Park, discovered that their property had been entered and a number of items stolen from within. Police enquiries are ongoing.
About 8am on Saturday the 14th of July occupiers of a property on Waverley Crescent discovered that their property had been entered with a number of items stolen from within. Police enquiries are ongoing.
About 1.30pm Friday the 20th of July a man and woman stole alcohol and other goods from Spar. Police enquiries are ongoing.
About 4pm on Friday the 20th of July police executed a misuse of drugs act warrant at a property at Campview Road and a 32 year old man has been reported for drugs offences.
About 9pm on Saturday the 21st of July police executed a misuse of drugs act warrant at a property at Parsons Pool and a 39 year old man has been reported for drugs offences.
On Wednesday the 25th of July police executed a misuse of drugs act warrant at a property on Campview Road where a quantity of drugs was recovered.
Between 9:30pm on Wednesday the 25th of July and 7am on Thursday the 26th of July a white Fiat Doblo van was stolen from a property at Auld Coal Gardens.
About 4pm on Friday the 27th of July a number of youths assaulted a member of staff at a premises on Dundas Street, by throwing shop furniture at them. Police enquiries are ongoing.
About 10:30pm on Friday the 27th of July 2 men stole a quantity of alcohol from Tesco, Rosewell Road. Police are pursuing a positive line of enquiry.

About 2am on Saturday the 28th of July a 26 year old man was arrested and charged after causing a disturbance and vandalising a vehicle at Dundas Street. 
About 8am on Monday the 30th of July police executed a misuse of drugs act warrant at a property on Dundas Street where a quantity of drugs was recovered and a man charged. 
Throughout the months of June and July police received several calls regarding youths causing a nuisance around the Bonnyrigg area, several of which were within school grounds. In response to this police were carrying out dedicated patrols of schools and the Midlothian area to deter such conduct.

Throughout June and July Bonnyrigg hosted a number of events including Gala days and an Orange March. All events passed without any significant issues. 

Several calls were made to police regarding the manner of driving and high volumes of traffic on Maryfield Place, which was as a direct result from the road closure at Dundas Street. Working closely with the community and Midlothian Council a 1 way system was implemented, which helped to prevent the issues being experienced. Police patrols of the area continued to detect and deter any criminality or antisocial/dangerous driving. 

If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officer                                           PC Jonny Cassidy via 101 or email: jonathan.cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk
6
Midlothian Councillors’ Report
6.1 
Cllr DM reported that Dr Grace Vickers, formerly Head of Education at Midlothian Council had been appointed as Chief Executive following Kenneth Lawrie’s move to the same role with Falkirk Council.
6.2
The road sign on Polton Road had been moved and Cllr DM undertook to contact officials to sort it out.                                                                Action: Cllr DM 
7.
Any Other Business

7.1.1
Proposed Council Depot Planning Application at Hopefield.    Several Hopefield residents attended the meeting to express opposition to a planning application by Midlothian Council for a depot and associated buildings at land west of Burnbrae Terrace, Bonnyrigg.  Residents were advised by the developers 10 years ago that the site in question would be for single storey business units to encourage employment in the area.  There was concern that the proposed depot would be on the edge of the residential area once the next phase of the housing development was in place.  Concerns were also raised about noise pollution from the high level of vehicles entering and leaving the site, including from the ambulance depot, at unsociable hours.  There were also issues around the level of parking to be made available to Council staff and whether they would be encroaching on residential streets.  The question of Council vehicles attracting vermin was raised since that was currently a problem and necessitated the calling in of pest control. Residents were also seriously concerned for the safety of children going to and from school given the level of vehicles using the proposed depot.
7.1.2  
Cllr DM commented that Taylor Wimpey had been trying to put retail units on site but to date there had been no interest from businesses.  When asked by one of the Hopefield residents if it was a foregone conclusion that the planning application would be approved Cllr DM said not necessarily but the depot etc had to go somewhere. 
7.1.3
Chair asked for a consensus of views on whether PDCC should support the application or not.   Of those attending, there were 7 votes against with 2 abstentions and no votes in support.  It was therefore agreed that PDCC would submit an objection to the application.                                                                         Action: FW

7.2
Water Taste at Hopefield.  Complaints had been made to Scottish Water and samples had been taken.  Residents were advised that the water was fit for human consumption. PDCC would raise it again with Scottish Water.       Action: FW

7.3
Proposed Name Change. Chair reported on a meeting with Catherine Duns about the setting up of a separate Hopefield Community Council.  No one from Hopefield had attended the meeting and it was noted that PDCC was not widely known to residents there.  It was agreed to change the name to Poltonhall and Hopefield Community Council.
7.4
Bi-monthly Venue Change.  There was discussion about possibly meeting every second month at a venue nearer to Hopefield residents.  However it was agreed that could be problematical and it would be better to raise PDCC’s profile through Facebook advertising and possibly producing a welcome pack for new home buyers to include leaflets about the community council. 
Date of Next Meeting.   

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 12 September 2018                                                                                              
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